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blood or a blood component as a com-
ponent of the final device, and the 
human blood or blood component was 
found to be reactive by a screening test 
performed under § 610.40(a) and (b) or 
reactive for syphilis under § 610.40(i), 
then you must include in the device la-
beling a statement of warning indi-
cating that the product was manufac-
tured from a donation found to be reac-
tive by a screening test for evidence of 
infection due to the identified commu-
nicable disease agent(s). 

(b) FDA may approve an exception or 
alternative to the statement of warn-
ing required in paragraph (a) of this 
section based on evidence that the re-
activity of the human blood or blood 
component in the medical device pre-
sents no significant health risk 
through use of the medical device. 

[66 FR 31164, June 11, 2001] 

§ 610.44 Use of reference panels by 
manufacturers of test kits. 

(a) When available and appropriate to 
verify acceptable sensitivity and speci-
ficity, you, a manufacturer of test kits, 
must use a reference panel you obtain 
from FDA or from an FDA designated 
source to test lots of the following 
products. You must test each lot of the 
following products, unless FDA informs 
you that less frequent testing is appro-
priate, based on your consistent prior 
production of products of acceptable 
sensitivity and specificity: 

(1) A test kit approved for use in test-
ing donations of human blood and 
blood components for evidence of infec-
tion due to communicable disease 
agents listed in § 610.40(a); and 

(2) Human immunodeficiency virus 
(HIV) test kit approved for use in the 
diagnosis, prognosis, or monitoring of 
this communicable disease agent. 

(b) You must not distribute a lot that 
is found to be not acceptable for sensi-
tivity and specificity under § 610.44(a). 
FDA may approve an exception or al-
ternative to this requirement. Appli-
cants must submit such requests in 
writing. However, in limited cir-
cumstances, such requests may be 
made orally and permission may be 
given orally by FDA. Oral requests and 
approvals must be promptly followed 

by written requests and written ap-
provals. 

[66 FR 31164, June 11, 2001] 

§ 610.46 Human immunodeficiency 
virus (HIV) ‘‘lookback’’ require-
ments. 

(a) If you are an establishment that 
collects Whole Blood or blood compo-
nents, including Source Plasma and 
Source Leukocytes, you must estab-
lish, maintain, and follow an appro-
priate system for the following actions: 

(1) Within 3 calendar days after a 
donor tests reactive for evidence of 
human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) 
infection when tested under § 610.40(a) 
and (b) or when you are made aware of 
other reliable test results or informa-
tion indicating evidence of HIV infec-
tion, you must review all records re-
quired under § 606.160(d) of this chapter, 
to identify blood and blood components 
previously donated by such a donor. 
For those identified blood and blood 
components collected: 

(i) Twelve months and less before the 
donor’s most recent nonreactive 
screening tests, or 

(ii) Twelve months and less before 
the donor’s reactive direct viral detec-
tion test, e.g., nucleic acid test or HIV 
p24 antigen test, and nonreactive anti-
body screening test, whichever is the 
lesser period, you must: 

(A) Quarantine all previously col-
lected in-date blood and blood compo-
nents identified under paragraph (a)(1) 
of this section if intended for use in an-
other person or for further manufac-
ture into injectable products, except 
pooled blood components intended sole-
ly for further manufacturing into prod-
ucts that are manufactured using vali-
dated viral clearance procedures; and 

(B) Notify consignees to quarantine 
all previously collected in-date blood 
and blood components identified under 
paragraph (a)(1) of this section if in-
tended for use in another person or for 
further manufacture into injectable 
products, except pooled blood compo-
nents intended solely for further manu-
facturing into products that are manu-
factured using validated viral clear-
ance procedures; 

(2) You must perform a supplemental 
(additional, more specific) test for HIV 

VerDate Mar<15>2010 11:47 Apr 26, 2012 Jkt 226073 PO 00000 Frm 00096 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8010 Q:\21\21V7 ofr150 PsN: PC150



87 

Food and Drug Administration, HHS § 610.47 

as required under § 610.40(e) of this 
chapter on the reactive donation. 

(3) You must notify consignees of the 
supplemental (additional, more spe-
cific) test results for HIV, or the re-
sults of the reactive screening test if 
there is no available supplemental test 
that is approved for such use by FDA, 
or if under an investigational new drug 
application (IND) or investigational de-
vice exemption (IDE), is exempted for 
such use by FDA, within 45 calendar 
days after the donor tests reactive for 
evidence of HIV infection under 
§ 610.40(a) and (b) of this chapter. Noti-
fication of consignees must include the 
test results for blood and blood compo-
nents identified under paragraph (a)(1) 
of this section that were previously 
collected from donors who later test re-
active for evidence of HIV infection. 

(4) You must release from quar-
antine, destroy, or relabel quarantined 
in-date blood and blood components, 
consistent with the results of the sup-
plemental (additional, more specific) 
test performed under paragraph (a)(2) 
of this section or the results of the re-
active screening test if there is no 
available supplemental test that is ap-
proved for such use by FDA, or if under 
an IND or IDE, exempted for such use 
by FDA. 

(b) If you are a consignee of Whole 
Blood or blood components, including 
Source Plasma and Source Leukocytes, 
you must establish, maintain, and fol-
low an appropriate system for the fol-
lowing actions: 

(1) You must quarantine all pre-
viously collected in-date blood and 
blood components identified under 
paragraph (a)(1) of this section, except 
pooled blood components intended sole-
ly for further manufacturing into prod-
ucts that are manufactured using vali-
dated viral clearance procedures, when 
notified by the collecting establish-
ment. 

(2) You must release from quar-
antine, destroy, or relabel quarantined 
in-date blood and blood components 
consistent with the results of the sup-
plemental (additional, more specific) 
test performed under paragraph (a)(2) 
of this section, or the results of the re-
active screening test if there is no 
available supplemental test that is ap-
proved for such use by FDA, or if under 

an IND or IDE, is exempted for such 
use by FDA. 

(3) When the supplemental (addi-
tional, more specific) test for HIV is 
positive or when the screening test is 
reactive and there is no available sup-
plemental test that is approved for 
such use by FDA, or if under an IND or 
IDE is exempted for such use by FDA, 
you must notify transfusion recipients 
of previous collections of blood and 
blood components at increased risk of 
transmitting HIV infection, or the re-
cipient’s physician of record, of the 
need for recipient HIV testing and 
counseling. You must notify the recipi-
ent’s physician of record or a legal rep-
resentative or relative if the recipient 
is a minor, deceased, adjudged incom-
petent by a State court, or, if the re-
cipient is competent but State law per-
mits a legal representative or relative 
to receive information on behalf of the 
recipient. You must make reasonable 
attempts to perform the notification 
within 12 weeks after receiving the sup-
plemental (additional, more specific) 
test results for evidence of HIV infec-
tion from the collecting establishment, 
or after receiving the donor’s reactive 
screening test result for HIV if there is 
no available supplemental test that is 
approved for such use by FDA, or if 
under an IND or IDE is exempted for 
such use by FDA. 

(c) Actions under this section do not 
constitute a recall as defined in § 7.3 of 
this chapter. 

[72 FR 48799, Aug. 24, 2007] 

§ 610.47 Hepatitis C virus (HCV) 
‘‘lookback’’ requirements. 

(a) If you are an establishment that 
collects Whole Blood or blood compo-
nents, including Source Plasma and 
Source Leukocytes, you must estab-
lish, maintain, and follow an appro-
priate system for the following actions: 

(1) Within 3 calendar days after a 
donor tests reactive for evidence of 
hepatitis C virus (HCV) infection when 
tested under § 610.40(a) and (b) of this 
chapter or when you are made aware of 
other reliable test results or informa-
tion indicating evidence of HCV infec-
tion, you must review all records re-
quired under § 606.160(d) of this chapter, 
to identify blood and blood components 
previously donated by such a donor. 
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